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Policy & Resources Committee Meeting – 27th September 2023 

 

Agenda Item 9.   TOWN COUNCIL GRANTS 

 

A copy of Earley Town Council’s current Grants Policy is available on the Town Council’s website. 

 

Grants 2023/24 – to date 

Budget for 2023/2024   £40,000 (includes amounts for sports sponsorship, previously £750) 

Total Spend to Date   £19,431 (sports sponsorship requests not yet received) 

Remaining Spend  £20,569 (includes amounts for sports sponsorship) 

 

A further grant request has been received from Lower Earley Salvation Army (to be decided on) and 

an application is expected from Earley Day Centre (Kenton Road). 

 

 

 

There is a sum of money remaining in the grants budget for 2023/2024.  One option is for the 

Council to advertise and promote the fact that funds are still available, encouraging applicants to 

submit a request for funding before the 2024/25 grant application process opens in December 2023. 

ETC’s relationship with organisations such as Involve and its new social media presence would 

assist with this. 

 

Activity; £821 ; 4%

Children; £3,800 ; 19%

Community Services; 
£500 ; 3%

Elderly; £400 ; 2%

Environment; £600 ; 3%

Health; £2,160 ; 11%
Support; £7,500 ; 39%

Transport; £3,650 ; 19%

Breakdown Of Grant Spend With Percentages By Group Type

Activity Children Community Services Elderly Environment Health Support Transport
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Going forwards the Policy & Resources Committee may wish for the Grants working party to 

undertake a review of the existing grants policy and application process. Any recommendations for  

amendments to the policy or process to be referred to the P & R Committee for decision.  

Matters that could be reviewed include the set grant application process timeframe, currently open in 

December and January each year, or whether the Committee considers welcoming grant applications 

all year round and dropping the December to January application timeframe. (Within the current 

system, the P & R committee decides, on an ad hoc basis, if applications received outside of this time 

frame will be considered.) 

Members could also consider whether to retain a single, general grant fund or whether a group of 

smaller, more targeted funds would better achieve the Town Council’s aims. 
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Policy & Resources Committee Meeting – 27th September 2023 

 

Agenda Item 11.   SIBLY – COLLINS DRIVE 

 

The public spaces at the Collins Drive development (Sibly) were finally transferred from Persimmon to Earley 

Town Council in mid-July 2023. The first task for officers has been to assess the condition of the various areas 

of transfer and prioritise any work required before a general site management plan can be created. To date, the 

actions taken include: 

• Finance 

ETC received a little over £414,00 in S106 monies to fund the maintenance of the site in perpetuity. We have 

invested £400,000 of this money in a CCLA account (Churches, Charities and Local Authorities) an instant 

access, low risk fund currently paying about 4.6%. Interest earned will be paid into a ‘Sibly’ earmarked 

reserve. A long-term financial management strategy will be devised once initial works and repairs have been 

carried out and we have a clearer idea of what costs could be incurred over time. 

The asset has also been added to ETC’s insurance policy. 

• Redhatch Copse 

We commissioned a professional tree survey of the copse, focussing on areas affecting public footpaths, 

neighbouring properties and adjoining land. Consideration was given to identifying diseased or dying trees 

and also any areas where trees could possibly cause future issues such as subsidence. No such issues were 

identified but health and safety works were recommended for some trees. These works will be commissioned 

shortly and are expected to cost in the region of £10-15k.  

The tree survey also covered the trees on the estate but outside the boundaries of the copse. Some trees planted 

by the developer have died, we will be replacing these with more appropriate, small specimens. 

Led by ETC’s Park Rangers, the Wednesday volunteers have cleared footpaths in the copse of brambles and 

overgrown vegetation. 

• Toddlers play area 

The condition of the play area is so poor that nothing can be salvaged, ETC will need to start from scratch to 

provide a useful and compliant play area for the local children. 

Officers have met with play equipment providers to scope out what could be possible in what is a relatively 

small space. An initial consultation will be held with Sibly residents to gauge preferences in terms of 

appearances and types of play equipment, ie climbing, imaginative, slides and so on. A couple of draft plans 

will then be drawn up and Sibly residents will be consulted with again. Once a final draft scheme has been 

agreed, the project will go out to tender before a final decision on play equipment provider is made. 

The play equipment providers are assisting officers with creating the consultations (FOC) and will assist with 

the tender process. New fencing, signage and planting will form part of the project. We do not yet have a cost 

for the project but officers are aware that £35k of the original S106 monies were labelled ‘Play Area’. 

Progress reports will be provided to the Council. 

• Conservation Areas 

A long-term maintenance plan of the conservation areas, including the SUDS (surface water drainage 

features) is being drawn up. Until that work commences, officers have tidied up the areas, cutting back nettles 
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and brambles and have created grassed margins around the features to prevent further encroachment of 

vegetation on walkways and paths. 

• Stream 

ETC now has riparian liabilities for the Collins Drive side of the stream, up to the centre of the stream bed, 

WBC has the same liability for the other side, whilst Thames Water has responsibility for the grilles and 

culvert. The Town Clerk requested a site meeting with WBC’s new head of ‘Blue Infrastructure’ to discuss 

partnership working on the stream. This was held on 9th August and was quite informative. In order to further 

assess the condition of the asset, the WBC officer has agreed to ‘walk’ the stream with an ETC officer – we 

are awaiting a date from WBC for this. 

The stream is currently very overgrown with brambles, vegetation and some fallen trees Whilst some of this is 

a fairly positive thing, in that it slows the flow of any water thus reducing the likelihood of issues further 

downstream, too much vegetation could cause blockages and possibly lead to localised flooding. The aim will 

be to remove some of the growth but not too much. Officers will be in a better position to view the situation 

once the summer vegetation has died down. 

ETC did discover a very large wasp nest in the bank of the stream which we instructed our pest control 

contractor to remove. This was a challenging task owing to the nest’s size and the fact that the contractor 

needed to avoid contaminating the stream but it was eventually achieved after five days of treatment. 

• Notice board 

We shall be installing an Earley Town Council notice board on the site. This will help us communicate with 

residents (who will be welcome to put their own notices in the public section of the board) and will hopefully 

reassure residents that Earley Town Council is being proactive in the management of the site. 

 

There have been frequent interactions with residents when ETC officers attend the site. The feedback from 

them has been very positive with three central themes emerging: residents are pleased the Town Council has 

assumed the management of the site; they appreciate ETC’s proactive approach to the tasks ahead; and 

residents are keen to engage with the Town Council and its officers in determining aspects of how the site is 

managed.  

 

Jo Friend 

Town Clerk 

15th August 2023 
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Policy & Resources Committee Meeting – 27th September 2023 

 

Agenda Item 12.   BUS SHELTER ADVERTISING 

 

Wokingham Borough Council’s contract for bus shelter advertising is coming to an end therefore the 

Borough will soon be going out to tender for a new contract. WBC has asked if any town and parish 

councils would be interested in being included in the tendering process with regard to the bus 

shelters they currently own and maintain. The contract would be for both static advertising (paper 

posters) and digital advertising. ETC has some 54 bus shelters across the town. 

Any contract would require the advertiser, currently Clear Channel, to do the following: 

• Provide the appropriate bus shelter 

• Maintain it for a period of 10 years 

• Obtain any planning permissions if required (for example digital advertising always requires 

planning permission as do new locations for advertising) 

• To pay the council, ie ETC, a proportion of the advertising share for the duration of the 

contract (this figure does however tend to be low) 

 

The advertising contractor would identify the locations it would be interested in using, these are 

generally high footfall or high traffic routes, the Town Council would not be able to request specific 

shelters be adopted by the contractor. In cases where there may be spare advertising space, the 

Borough requests this be made available for Council related activities. Where this involves parish 

and town council shelters, the spare space would be made available to the relevant parish or town 

council. 

WBC cannot currently provide details of where suppliers may wish to operate or how much potential 

revenue would be involved. At this stage they are simply asking parish and town councils to express 

any interest they may have in being included in the tender process. 

 

Jo Friend 

Town Clerk 

18th September 2023 
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Policy & Resources Committee Meeting – 27th September 2023 

 

Agenda Item 13.2   WBC LITTER BIN PROPOSAL - PARISH & TOWN COUNCILS 

 

Wokingham Borough Council has been conducting a consultation on its proposals for cost cutting measures in 

services including litter bins, grass cutting, road cleansing, bottle bank cleaning and so on. As the consultation 

took place over the summer holidays, town councillors have been encouraged to submit personal responses. 

ETC comments, as directed by the A & L Committee, have been submitted by the Town Clerk.  

On 7th September 2023, the Town Clerk attended a meeting for clerks, called by Richard Bissett, Lead 

Specialist, Place Clienting, an event designed to provide town and parish councils with further information on 

the proposed cuts. All clerks present made it clear that they could only give personal opinions as none of their 

councils had had opportunity to discuss the proposals. Richard confirmed that we could submit council views 

by email to him for a period of time after the consultation was due to close. 

Key points from the clerks’ meeting with Richard Bissett: 

• The litter bins identified for removal have been identified by Volker Highways’ sub-contractor, ie the 

company actually emptying the bins. WBC officers have not been involved in the selection process. 

• Bins have been chosen for a variety of reasons including access difficulty (example given was the lack 

of vehicle access directly to the litter bin meant contractors had to carry heavy, smelly bags to their 

vehicle); nuisance (bins in play areas for example cause a smell nuisance); lack of use; other litter bins 

in close proximity. 

• Concern was expressed over the accuracy of WBC’s asset map, the map used to identify its litter bins 

in the consultation. Some clerks pointed out that when they had checked the position of litter bins as 

identified on the map in their parish, they had discovered several that weren’t even on the map and 

others that were on the map but no longer existed in reality. The clerks also commented that several 

weeks prior to the consultation being announced, they had been contacted by a company contracted to 

empty WBC bins, and asked to provide a list of locations of bins in their parish as the emailer didn’t 

have one.  

• Clerks asked when the assessment of litter bin use was carried out, ie was it during school holidays 

when use may not be typical, but no information on that has been provided by WBC. 

• The Town Clerk pointed out that 24% of the bins nominated for removal were in Earley and 

questioned why that was the case. Richard responded that Earley hadn’t been targeted, it was just 

what the contractor was recommending. 

 

Richard Bisset was aked if there was a plan to ask parish and town councils to pick up the tab for emptying the 

nominated WBC bins in their parishes as, although there had been no mention of this approach to date, parish 

and towns would like to have such information before they form an opinion on the entirety of the consultation. 

He conceded that there was such a plan and therefore much of the remainder of the meeting was spent 

questioning him on this. 

Key points on WBC’s plan to ask parish and towns to get involved: 

• The request would be for each parish or town council to cover the cost of emptying the bins which 

have been nominated for removal. 

• This would be achieved by local councils making the required financial contribution towards WBC’s 

contract. 
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• The contract is resource based, 150 bins represent one man and one van. It would not be possible to 

retain say 10% of the nominated bins as that would not total one man and one van – it has to be 150 

bins but the specifics of which bins are to be removed can be tweaked. 

• The resource-based contract means that all parishes must agree to fund the total number of nominated 

bins in their parish for the scheme to work, it’s all or nothing. 

• The fairest way would be for parishes to pay for only the bins within their parish, ETC would 

therefore face the highest cost (approx. £16,800 pa). 

• The clerks were given a total contract price for the 150 bins of £70k, this works out as £466 per bin 

per year. 

• Richard was asked about the issue of double taxation, residents had already paid council tax for these 

services and could, in effect, be paying again through their parish council precept. He said this issue 

was due to be discussed by WBC. 

 

 

The parish and town clerks later met to discuss the meeting they had had with WBC, the key points from this 

discussion are as follows: 

• A general concern that WBC do not achieve good value for money with its contracts, therefore the 

cost burden on parish and towns could be excessive for the service provided. 

• General feeling that WBC asset maps are not up to date therefore we’re dealing with flawed data. 

• Parish councils that have their own litter bin contracts with companies (because they do not have staff 

to carry out the role) pay far less per bin per year than WBC Their contracts are also not resource-

based, ie the number of bins they have emptied do not have to equal one man and one van. 

• Parish and town councils do not have a statutory duty to provide waste bins or remove waste. Concern 

that we would be taking over responsibility for such a statutory duty – could be the thin end of the 

wedge. 

• The fact that parish and town councils have already set their budgets and precepts for 2023/24 and 

these costs were obviously not a part of that. 

 

On 18th September Richard Bissett emailed to all clerks. This email stated that the total cost for maintaining 

the 150 bins and twice weekly collections is actually £80k (£533 per bin per year). He also mentioned that an 

option could be for us to use our own staffing resources to empty the nominated bins and that WBC would be 

looking for a two-year agreement with towns and parishes to be put in place. 

With regards timescales, Richard provided the following: 

• 26th October – report to go to Executive to seek agreement for all proposed changes to take place, 

including the removal of litter bins. 

• November 2023 – envisaged that changes to the services will be made this month. This will be either 

the removal of the bins, agreement for the funding by towns and parishes of all 150 bins (£80k), or the 

emptying of the bins by the town and parishes existing resources (staff/contractors). 

• WBC request that towns and parishes notify WBC of their support, or not, and the form any support 

would take, by 10th November 2023 at the latest. 

 

Jo Friend 

Town Clerk 

18th September 2023 
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